	
	COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

June 30, 2015

The Board of Davis County Commissioners met on June 30, 2015 at 10 am in room 303 of the Davis County Administration Building, 61 South Main Street, Farmington, Utah.  Members present were: Commissioner P. Bret Millburn - Chair, Commissioner John Petroff, Jr., Clerk/Auditor Curtis Koch, Davis County Civil Attorney Michael Kendall, and Deputy Clerk/Auditor Janet Hanson. Commissioner Jim Smith was excused.

	Agenda as posted
	Agenda as posted:
PUBLIC NOTICE is hereby given that the Board of Davis County Commissioners, Farmington, Utah, will hold a Commission Meeting at the Davis County Administration Building, 61 South Main Street, Room 303, Farmington, Utah, commencing at 10 a.m. on June 30, 2015.

OPENING


Pledge of Allegiance- Tony Thompson, Davis County Property Manager
RECOGNITIONS, PRESENTATIONS AND INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

Opening of Sealed Bid No. 07-2015 for surplus tax sale property Tax ID 10-070-0135

Notice of Public Hearing and Public Comment Period for Davis County 2015-2016 Action Plan for CDBG and SSBG

     Funds – July 7, 2015

Discussion regarding implementation of HB 362 – Transportation Funding Amendments

Workers Compensation Fund 2015 “Workplace Safety Award” presented to Davis County

2015 Voter Information Website

BUSINESS/ACTION

Brandon Hatch, Davis Behavioral Health, presenting:


Agreement with Utah Dept of Human Services/Div of Substance Abuse & Mental Health – provide funding, direction

 
     to & oversight of Local Mental Health Authority for mental health services (receivable)


Agreement with Utah Dept of Human Services/Div of Substance Abuse & Mental Health – provide funding, direction

 
     to & oversight of Local Substance Abuse Authority for substance abuse services (receivable)

Brooks Burr, Davis County Fair Coordinator, presenting: 
 
Agreement with Brigham Young University – internship for Recreation Mgmt student in (n/a) 

Michael Moake, Davis County Legacy Events Manager, presenting:

Agreement with Utah Winter Faire LLP – event center space rental for Renaissance Fair (receivable)

Robert Smith, Davis County Public Works, presenting:


Amendment with Holbrook Asphalt Company – preservation treatment to various County roads (payable)

Tanya Perkins-Lofthouse, Attorney’s Office/Children’s Justice Center(CJC):


Agreement with Utah Attorney General’s Office – CJC funding contract with State of Utah (receivable)

Chris Sanford, Davis County Library Director, presenting:


Agreement with Plates & Palates – catering services for Kaysville Library opening (payable)


Interlocal Cooperation Agreement with Weber County Library – cooperative borrowing between Davis & Weber 
  
     County libraries (n/a)


Amendment with Jim Lewis – additional donation for Children’s area of Kaysville Branch Library (receivable)

Chief Deputy Kevin Fielding, Davis County Sheriff’s Office, presenting:


Memorandum of Understanding with Utah Bureau of Forensic Services – training & casework assistance by Davis


      County employee Kelsy Porter (n/a)

Tony Zambrana, Davis County Grants Auditor, presenting:


Agreement with Davis Community Housing Authority – CDBG subgrantee funding for Emergency Roof Replacement 


     Program (payable)

Tony Thompson, Davis County Property Manager, presenting:


Agreement and grant of lien with Rusty Eugene and Diane Tubbs - postponement of installation of public sidewalk, 


     curb & gutter improvements (n/a)


Request to finalize sale and Quit Claim Deed to SDC Investments, LLC – surplus tax property from assignment of


     Sealed Bid #5-2015 (Tax ID 07-194-0217) (receivable)


Request to finalize sale and Quit Claim Deed to SDC Investments, LLC – surplus tax property from assignment of


     Sealed Bid #6-2015 (Tax ID 07-194-0218) (receivable)


Quit Claim Deed to Brighton Development Utah LLC  (Tax ID 07-095-0093) – to clean up overlap of bad descriptions

 
     on Deed of Record (n/a)

Bryan Bush, Davis County Personnel Director, presenting:


Agreement with Jeremiah Drumm – Davis County Sheriff’s Office correctional officer training reimbursement 


     (receivable)


Agreement with Dental Select – administrative services (payable)


Agreement with Dental Select – business association services (payable)

Lewis Garrett, Davis County Health Director, presenting:

Amendment with Educators Mutual Health Care Plans – update reimbursement amounts (receivable)


Agreement with Brigham Young University – internship for Environmental Health Science student (n/a) 


Agreement with Legacy Health Care – provide direct purchase of needed in-home services for clients (payable)


Request appointment of Brian Cook and reappointments of Dr. Colleen Taylor and Scott Zigich to the Davis County

 
     Board of Health

Neal Geddes, Davis County Chief Deputy Civil County Attorney, presenting: 


Agreement with Journal Technologies, Inc. – software license and support (payable)


Agreement with Journal Technologies, Inc. – professional services to implement & support software (n/a)

Summary list of internet connection users for access to Recorder’s Office information on Redi Webb (receivable)

BOARD OF EQUALIZATION

Request approval of the Property Tax Register

CONSENT ITEMS

Personnel Register


Check Registers










COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 




      
PUBLIC COMMENTS     (3 Minutes per Person)


	Commissioner Smith excused
	
Commissioner Smith was excused.  He is out of town.

	
	
Tony Thompson, Davis County Property Manager, led the Pledge of Allegiance. All in attendance were invited to stand and join in.

	No bids submitted
	
There were no bids submitted for #07-2015 surplus tax sale property Tax ID 10-070-0135 located at approximately 400 West 100 North in Layton (north of Gentile Street).  Tony Thompson, Davis County Property Manager, indicated he would make a recommendation at a future meeting according to outlined procedures.  Commissioner Millburn explained the County is in the process of going through the properties that are held by the County; many of which have been held a number of years and often struck to the County through the tax sale.  There are various small slivers of properties throughout the County that are being worked towards being removed from the books and back on to the tax role.  Most times there are interested parties, apparently no one was interested in this particular piece. 

	Notice of public hearing for 2015-2015 Action Plan for CDBG and SSBG 

July 7, 2015
	
Notice of Public Hearing and public comment period for Davis County’s 2015-2016 Action Plan for CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) and SSBG (Social Services Block Grant) funds will be held in Commission Meeting on July 7, 2015.  Tony Zambrana, Davis County Grants Auditor, explained the CDBG program, HUD (U.S. Dept. of Housing and Urban Development) requires a public notice to inform the public the CDBG process has taken place and a review committee has selected certain vendors to utilize that money for social services.  The public hearing for the CDBG Action Plan will be held during the July 7th Commission Meeting so that anyone can attend and make public comment.  They are usually vendors telling what their programs are about.  Commissioner Millburn indicated the notice had been published properly.  Tony confirmed it had been published through the Davis Clipper and other media.

	Discussion & presentation regarding possible implementation of HB 362 – Transportation Infrastructure Funding to be included on the election ballot
	
Commissioner Millburn said that during the past Legislative Session there were adjustments made and discussion regarding transportation funding, both at the State level and potentially here at the local level in which House Bill 362 – Transportation Infrastructure Funding was implemented.  He introduced Kaysville City Mayor Steve Hiatt to lead a presentation in that regard.


Mayor Steve Hiatt introduced himself as Kaysville City Mayor and as 2nd Vice President of Utah League of Cities and Towns.  Today he is representing 12 Davis County cities that have passed or are considering a resolution supporting House Bill 362 (HB 362), local option for transportation.  He asked representatives from those cities in the audience to stand to be recognized for attending in support.


Addressing the Commission, he noted throughout the state 86 cities and towns and 15 counties have passed similar resolutions or will consider a resolution in the near future.    HB 362 was a result of significant negotiations between city, county, and transit policymakers and is the first ever comprehensive transportation bill in the State of Utah.  It provides for all modes of travel at all local levels.  It is intended to provide financial tools to invest in comprehensive transportation options at the local level.

Mayor Hiatt explained he and the other city representatives are in attendance to discuss the quarter-cent local option sales tax dedicated to transportation for cities, towns and counties.  They support HB 362 because it helps them meet critical, unfunded transportation needs in their communities.  If voters, note the key word “if” voters, here in Davis County approve the quarter-cent bill, it would allocate 40% of funds to cities and towns, 40% to transit and 20% to Davis County.  Ultimately, the legislature determined that voters have the final say on the local option.  They agree with that approach.  He pointed out that it is up to the Davis County Commission to decide whether voters have the opportunity to make their voice heard on the ballot.  He indicated they stand together today representing communities across this great county to demonstrate their collective support for putting this initiative forward.  They support the quarter-cent.  Finally, they urge the Commission to empower voters this November to choose to invest in transportation in their local communities.  Mayor Hiatt introduced Farmington City Mayor Jim Talbot to talk more about this initiative.

Mayor Jim Talbot, Farmington City, said he was in attendance today to stand in favor of this initiative being discussed.  He made the following comments:  It is a historic moment in Davis County.    In the 2010 census, Davis County had approximately 306,000 residents.  Wasatch Front Regional Council expects that by the year 2040 the population along the Wasatch Front will grow by 59%.  That means more than half-a-million people will be living in Davis County by 2040.   As we think about the next 25 years, let’s go back in our time machine and review the last 25 years.  In 1990, the County had 188,000 people.  My family had just moved from Sandy to make their home in Farmington.  Kaysville’s population has doubled from that point in time from 14,000 to 28,000 residents.  Clinton has grown from 8,000 to 21,000 and Syracuse has exploded from 4,700 to 25,800.  My interest has always been with Farmington, as well as what we are doing as a combined group of COG members (Council of Governments).  Farmington has grown from 9,400 in 1990 to 22,500.  Our residents expect more from us as community leaders than ever before when it comes to providing services and transportation.

In 1990, Lagoon-a-Beach had just opened at Lagoon.  Last week, Lagoon held its first human test-run of Cannibal, a one-of-a-kind, super speed, action roller coaster.  He, Farmington City Council members and the owners of Lagoon were the guinea pigs who test rode this amazing ride.  He emphasized “really amazing ride.”  He read a quote from an email that he received from one of his city council members who quoted Ben McAdams from un-incorporated Salt Lake Economic Development.  Reading from his Facebook, he said, “We tried to go tonight based on your Facebook promotion, but the ride was closed.  Our theory is that they (Lagoon) start the testing with sandbags, and then politicians, and if it still proves safe, they let the general public ride it.”

In 1990, Davis County might have been characterized as a bedroom community.  Today, we have one of the highest job growth rates in the country.  In the past 25 years, jobs in Davis County have increased by 152%.  That 152% is more commutes and the 152% means more goods and services moving around the county.  In 1990, the Legacy Parkway project had not yet been officially proposed, as Governor Leavitt was still two years from taking office.  Today, Legacy Parkway runs 11.5 miles and carries an average of 35,000 cars per day.  In 1990, the only rail in Davis County was Union Pacific freight rail.  The Bonneville Shoreline Trail was just getting started.  There were zero dedicated bike lanes in the county and Legacy Parkway bike trail was not even on the drawing board.  Fast forward to 2015, Front Runner Commuter Rail traverses 20 miles through Davis County and UTA provides 11 bus routes and 937 bus stops.  The Bonneville Shoreline has 19 miles of trails in the county.  In fact, the county just launched a new interactive map of more than 100 miles of trails in Davis County.  One of the things Farmington is really known for and for being voted as one of the “14 Best Places in America to Live for Population Under 50,000”, was the fact they have a trail system that is unbelievable.  From the north they meet their Kaysville neighbors; from the south they meet their Centerville neighbors; from the west, the Great Salt Lake; to the east to the beautiful foothills and up into the BLM land itself.  Trail system is unique.  Farmington Trails Committee has reported it has more than 130 miles within the city that is trail related.

During the past 25 years, how we get around has fundamentally shifted.  In 1990, almost everyone relied on cars to travel.  In 2015, we see more and more people walking, biking and using mass transit in addition to those who still use their cars.  In a conversation with an executive with a high position in a progressive company who uses the commuter rail in Farmington three days a week, he said it’s the best thing he has come across.  In the next 25 years, what is going to happen?  Residents will demand more transportation options.  HB 362 gives us all the opportunity to fill what our residents need and expect.  We as city officials, like you, have done as much as we can do with the scarce resources we have.  In the past, the State B&C Road Fund was intended to cover our local transportation needs.  Here in Davis County, the B&C Road Fund  is no longer sufficient.  Research by the Utah League of Cities and Towns show a 63% gap between our communities’ transportation needs versus our allocation of B&C Funds.  Meanwhile in my city, along with my colleagues here today, residents expect road maintenance, more active transportation options, and more mass transit.  We stand together, united today, to urge you to give them the chance to vote to prioritize transportation options.  He reintroduced Mayor Hiatt.

Mayor Hiatt joked, by pointing out the significance of the Farmington and Kaysville mayors standing unified on an issue.  Commissioner Millburn joked that it was specific to transportation making it a historic day.

Mayor Hiatt said the questions they want to leave with the Commission are “Why now?” and “Why put transportation on the ballot in 2015?”  They recognize there are some that may be concerned about asking for the vote in 2015 because it is a municipal election rather than a presidential election.  Historically, they recognize turn out is higher in presidential elections than municipal elections.  However, their transportation needs are great, they are urgent, they are critical.  The sooner the voters are asked to invest in the infrastructure that their residents expect and need, the better.  The legislature, and for all of you that were involved that took place this past legislative session at the Hill, authorized HB 362 this year because of your collective efforts of the cities and towns and transportations and the unity that was demonstrated that the need is drastic for additional funding.  We believe it would be disingenuous to our fellow elected officials on Capitol Hill to put off these needs.  Legislators, mayors, council members, commissioners and business leaders have been publically discussing transportation needs for at least the past two years.  From my recollection, long, long before that.  We need to follow through on this ongoing public conversation and ask the voters for their input now.  The business community, who stands to benefit almost the most from this, stands with us as partners ready to organize a public campaign and continue the public conversation to educate voters about the local option.  Utah League of Cities and Towns analysis from around the state shows the same success rate for ballot propositions in municipal elections as in general elections (70%).  Elected officials do not determine turnout, voters do.  If this is a priority to voters, they will vote.  We should not try to assume the will of the voters.  Additionally, some cities in Davis County will conduct a by-mail election, including Kaysville.  The League of Cities and Town analysis shows that many cities in Utah experienced increased turnout by using vote by-mail elections.  For example, Cottonwood Heights went to a vote by-mail in 2013 and increased their turnout by 127% over 2009.  Riverdale doubled their turnout between 2009 and 2013 as well.


Finally, many counties around the state are watching Davis County.  This is a tremendous opportunity for us to show that we believe in the principal of local communities having the tools in place to take care of local transportation needs and to show that we have confidence in our voters to choose their own destiny.  I have heard it said before that we need to hold off; we need to not move on this now.  I am very sensitive to asking voters for anything additional.  I do find it ironic that government is considered often the entity that forces things down people’s throats, yet you have government standing here today asking you to let the people decide.  We hope you will do that.  Thank you.


Commissioner Milburn thanked Mayors Hiatt and Talbot for presenting a lot of great and pertinent information.  He said it was important to note that this was a presentation today and a request of the Commission to consider putting this issue on the ballot as outlined in state statute.  It has not been recognized as an action item, no action will be taken today.  As Commissioners, and individually, they will be weighing it to bring forward in the coming weeks for consideration.  He noted a presentation will be made shortly regarding elections.  He felt there was some time sensitivity that they will need to consider as they move forward, and just a short time period, whether or not it will be placed on the ballot.  For clarification, he stated it is a quarter of one-percent which is equivalent to .25 on $100 spent.  Mayor Hiatt stated the bill was written as a quarter-percent sales tax increase which equates to one-penny on every $4.  Commissioner Millburn said when you look at it; it doesn’t appear to be a whole lot.  He felt that often times when percentages are thrown out that when you hear a quarter of a dollar, but it ends up being a penny on $4.  Mayor Hiatt said it seemed like a minimal amount, but they are asking to let the voters decide that.  He recognized that one penny on one dollar might be different to different people, but asked to allow the election process, to allow the discussion, and to let the voters decide.  Mayor Hiatt, as a representative of Cities and Towns, believes their residents and those who use transportation will recognize the need and ultimately will support it. 

Commissioner Millburn spoke saying that the County, the State and the cities here in Utah are recognized as being very conservative in nature and of having the mindset of planning ahead.  There is the mindset of “if you can prepare today and spend a little bit today, you can off-set larger costs in the future.”  That was the premise behind this local option; the ability to spend a few dollars today can save a lot in the future.  Davis County is putting that into practice.  Later on the agenda, a contract will be presented by Public Works along with a video that demonstrates how spending some dollars now and the impact on extending the life of the roadways.  It is something to consider.   As noted, the quarter of one-percent is broken down in to 40% for cities, 40% for transit, which plays an integral role in our community and which would focus on more connectivity, more convenience and more options for those that utilize transit.  Transit impacts everybody whether or not you use it on a regular basis or not.  It takes vehicles off the road and provides different options.  Mayor Hiatt shared a statistic that was discussed on Capitol Hill, saying with the knowledge we can invest $1 in maintenance today to save $10 to $25 in reconstruction later.  He said it would seem fiscally irresponsible not to have this conversation and at least provide communities, transit, and government the opportunity to fund the dollar and save a significant amount later.  It is not something that can be overlooked. 

Commissioner Millburn said there were several in attendance today who spent a good part of last week in Emmetsburg, Maryland on some in-depth training exercises on how to deal with an emergency, a county-wide event, such as an earthquake and other things.  One thing they learned was transportation, especially here in Davis County is a vital thing to be watched and to be prepared for because of the narrowness in our roadway and corridor.  In the course of those exercises, some the trail ways became an important avenue for addressing the needs we might face in an emergency. 


Commissioner Millburn noted there is another side of this issue that might offer a different viewpoint and he looks forward to that debate and information coming forward.  He invited those in attendance who wish to express an opinion today, to take the opportunity for public comment, as noted on the agenda, at the end of this meeting.  They would be welcome at that time.

	2015 Charles A Caine Award for Workplace Safety from Workers Compensation Fund
	
Charlene Lamph, Davis County Risk Management Coordinator, announced Davis County was the recipient of the “2015 Charles A. Caine Award for Workplace Safety” from Workers Compensation Fund.  She displayed the award.  She explained Davis County was one of three public entities to receive the award.  Davis County was nominated from the Safety Team from the Workers Compensation Fund.  It is based on our safety efforts from Davis County’s Safety Team, our return to work program (how we keep our lost work days down).  There has been a 70% decrease in lost work hours for injuries. Other entities receiving the award this year include University of Utah Health Care Services and the Salt Lake Community College.  She indicated there is a very active Safety Team of which both Shauna Brady and Janet Hanson have served as members.  Also in attendance were Tracy Roddam from Animal Care and Control, and Dave Hansen from Legacy Events Center.  Each month there is a safety theme and a 10 minute safety presentation.  June’s message was sun safety.  Davis County has about 200 employees out in the sun every day.  Charlene indicated this was a very prestigious award for Davis County to be recognized for all its efforts.   

Commissioner Millburn congratulated Charlene and the Safety Team.  He also acknowledged all the county employees for being mindful of safety practices.  He said safety is number one.  If we aren’t providing a safe work environment then we are not in a position to provide the key services to our citizens.  The diligence Charlene and the Safety Team demonstrates pays off.  He indicated the county is actually saving tax payers dollars’ by practicing these safe work environment practices which provides for lower premiums.

Charlene said that Davis County went from a 1+ EMOD six-years ago (2300 employees and volunteers covered), to a .65 EMOD.  We are realizing a maximum saving on Workers Comp premiums which saves the county and taxpayers money.  She commended the employees.


Commissioner Petroff thanked Charlene for keeping everyone on their toes and was appreciative of her work.

	Voter Information Website unveiled
	
Curtis Koch, Davis County Clerk/Auditor, said his department has been working on a new website to increase voter information in 2015 and moving forward.  The prior discussion focused on giving voters the opportunity to become educated and informed.  In the past, voters had to access the Utah State website to find information about candidates.  His department has brought that information to the county level and, hopefully, making it simpler and easier to navigate for the voters to find information on candidates.  He introduced Brian McKenzie, Davis County Elections Manager, to demonstrate the website.


Brian was pleased to have many in attendance at today’s meeting to get the word out about this new resource.  He shared a quote from the Declaration of Independence, “We hold these truths to be self-evident, that all men are created equal, that they are endowed by their Creator with certain unalienable Rights, that among these are Life, Liberty and the pursuit of Happiness.”  He indicated that most are familiar with that portion, but don’t pay attention to the next part of the sentence which states, “That to secure these rights, Governments are instituted among Men, deriving their just powers from the consent of the governed.”  This came to his mind as he was listening to the previous presentation and what a wonderful opportunity it is to talk about elections.  He stated elections are truly important.  It is the governed to give consent to their government, which potentially they may do with the previous issue that was discussed.

Brian indicated they wanted to create a “one-stop shopping center” for election information and candidate information.  The website now has a list of upcoming events: dates for registration, early voting times, and election days.  Important dates for candidates:  i.e. due dates for financial disclosures, etc..  The website can be accessed through Davis County’s website
(http://www1.daviscountyutah.gov/clerk-auditor/elections2\), or, the shortcut to the website is: www.davisvotes.com.  He navigated through candidate information; i.e. candidate filing, candidate qualifications, campaign financial reports, county candidate financial reports.  Information about municipal financial reports are available with each of the municipalities.   Candidates can also provide links for contact information, photo, campaign websites, bios, contact information, status – primary election or withdrawn.  This enables the Clerk/Auditor’s Office the ability to keep voters up-to-date as to which candidates are viable.

The Clerk/Auditor’s Office’ vision was for this portion of the website is for voters who vote by-mail, to review their ballot section by section, review the candidates and/or issues that are placed on their ballot.  Those that are not voting by-mail, the website will provide a great informational resource before they go to the polls.  Voters will be notified through the mail that this website is available.

Curtis thanked Brian, his staff and Information Systems’ staff for their hard work in creating this website.  It highlights one of the top priorities of the Clerk’s Office to provide fair and informed elections throughout the county.


Commissioner Millburn said this was a timely presentation as we come into a 4th of July weekend, being blessed to live in a country that provides the opportunity to have our voice heard.  The website the Clerk’s Office has provided is a resourse to make an informed decision.

	Agreement #2015-326 for mental health services
	
Brandon Hatch, Davis Behavioral Health presented the following:

Agreement #2015-326 with Utah  Dept. of Human Services, Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health to provide funding, direction and oversight of the Local Mental Health Authority for mental health services.  Commissioner Millburn clarified that Davis County is statutorily required to provide these services.  Davis County has opted to contract out with Davis Behavioral Health (an independent entity) for both mental health and substance abuse services.  Davis County serves as a pass-through to Davis Behavioral Health for these funds.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2020.  Funding will be determined annually.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Agreement #2015-327 for substance abuse services
	
Agreement #2015-327 with Utah Dept. of Human Services, Division of Substance Abuse and Mental  Health to provide funding, direction and oversight of Local Substance Abuse Authority for substance abuse services.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2020.  Funding will be determined annually.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Agreement #2015-328 for BYU internship
	
Brooks Burr, Davis County Fair Coordinator, presented agreement #2015-328 with Brigham Young University to provide an educational internship for a Recreational Management student.  Period of contract is June through August 2015.  There are no monies involved.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	 Agreement #2015-329 Utah Winter Faire LLP
	
Dave Hansen, Davis County Legacy Events Center Director, presented agreement #2015-329 with Utah Winter Faire LLP for space rental for their winter Renaissance Fair.  Period of contract is 
December 2-7, 2015.  Receivable amount is $5,530.00.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Amendment #2015-149A Holdbrook Asphalt Co – mineral bond additional roads
	
Robert Smith, Davis County Public Works, presented amendment #2015-149A with Holbrook Asphalt Company to apply HA5 High Density Mineral Bond preservation treatment to 2 additional county roads.  This will provide additional testing area for this product on roads that are 1-year old, 2-years old, and a brand new road to see how long this product will last.  Commissioner Millburn confirmed the study is to determine if this product is applied sooner it will ultimately be proactive as long term maintenance and a cost savings.  Robert explained asphalt has a 20-year surface life.  Normally, a surface treatment would be applied to the asphalt after one or two years.  It was recommended by the manufacturer to test it this year to determine if it will last longer and not required to be resurfaced as often.  The current street being treated had the infrastructure of the road rebuilt and asphalted.  He anticipates getting 7-10+ years of longevity out of the product before having to go back and do maintenance.  Period of contract is current.  Payable amount is $19,059.63.

Prefacing a video to be shown, Commissioner Petroff explained in 2013 a mill-and-fill resurface was performed on the Causeway to Antelope Island.  Morgan Pavement was contracted this year to apply a mastic surface seal (not the HA5 High Density Mineral Bond). Morgan Pavement produced a video of the work while it was being performed.  The video was shown. 


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve the amendment with Holbrook Asphalt Company.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	              Agreement 2015-330 UAGO for CJC funding
	
Tanya Perkins-Lofthouse, Davis County Children’s Justice Center Director, presented agreement #2015-330 with the Utah Attorney General’s Office for operational expenses of the Children’s Justice Center.   Period of contract is July 1, 2015 to June 30, 2020.  Receivable amount for FY16 is $201,643.00.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Agreement #2015-331 Plates & Palates – VIP receptions Kaysville Library opening
	
Chris Sanford, Davis County Library Director, presented the following:

Agreement #2015-331 with Plates and Palates for catering services for the VIP reception the evening prior to the Kaysville Branch Library grand opening.  Period of contract is August 14, 2015.  Payable amount is $1,801.75.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Interlocal coop agreement #2015-332 Weber County Library – cooperative borrowing
	
Interlocal cooperation agreement #2015-332 with Weber County Library for cooperative borrowing between Davis County and Weber County libraries.  She explained Davis County residents can go to Weber County and obtain their library card and utilize their services and vice versa.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2020.  No monies are exchanged.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Amendment #2014-418A Jim Lewis additional donation to Kaysville Library
	
Amendment #2014-418A with Jim Lewis for an additional donation to the Kaysville Branch Library of $25,000.00 in his late father’s name, Ben Lewis.  The original donation was in his late mother’s name, Barbara Lewis, for $25,000.00.  The total amount from the Lewis family donation is $50,000.00.  To honor them for their generous donation, the 29”wall of Tangrams in the children’s area will be named in memory of Ben and Barbara Lewis.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

Commissioners Millburn and Petroff asked Chris to extend their appreciation to the Lewis family for their generous contribution.

	Tabled-

MOU with Utah Bureau of Forensic Services
	
Chief Deputy Kevin Fielding, Davis County Sheriff’s Office, presented a memorandum of understanding with the Utah Bureau of Forensic Services for training and casework assistance by Davis County Sheriff’s Office employee Kelsy Porter.  After some discussion and with some unanswered questions it was recommended to table the MOU.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to table the MOU.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	Agreement #2015-333 Davis Community Housing Authority for CDBG funding
	
Tony Zambrana, Davis County Grants Auditor, presented agreement #2015-333 with Davis Community Housing Authority for 2013-2014 CDBG funding for their Emergency Roof Replacement Program.  Tony explained this funding was approved on a previous CDBG Action Plan.  Period of contract is 
January 1, 2015 to December 31, 2015.  Payable amount is $45,000.00.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Improvement agreement & grant of lien #2015-334 Rusty & Diane Tubbs
	
Tony Thompson, Davis County Property Manager, presented the following:


Improvement agreement and grant of lien #2015-334 with Rusty Eugene Tubbs and Diane Tubbs for postponement of installation of public side walk curb and gutter improvements to be recorded against the property.  The property is located at 5156 W 1925 N in unincorporated Hooper. 

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Quit Claim Deed 

#2015-233A to SDC Investments Tax ID 

#07-194-0217
	
Quit Claim Deed #2015-233A to SDC Investments, LLC to finalize the sale of surplus Tax ID 

#07-194-0217 property on assignment #05-2015. In the May 26, 2015 Commission Meeting sealed bids were opened and in the June 2, 2015 meeting, the $500.00 bid from SDC Investments was accepted. Funds have been secured from SDC Investments.  This deed will combine this piece of tax sale property with the abutting property.  The receivable amount is $512.00 of which $12.00 is for the recording of the deed.  Period of contract is one time.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Quit Claim Deed 

#2015-234A to SDC Investments Tax ID #07-194-0218
	
Quit Claim Deed #2015-234A to SDC Investments, LLC to finalize the sale of surplus Tax ID 

#07-194-0218 property on assignment #06-2015.  Again, in the May 26, 2015 Commission Meeting sealed bids were opened and in the June 2, 2015 meeting, the $500.00 bid from SDC Investments was accepted. Funds have been secured from SDC Investments.  This deed will combine this piece of tax sale property with the abutting property.  The receivable amount is $512.00 of which $12.00 is for the recording of the deed.  Period of contract is one time.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Quit Claim Deed 

#2015-335
Brighton Development Utah Tax ID #07-095-0093 
	
Quit Claim Deed #2015-335 to Brighton Development Utah LLC for Tax ID #07-095-0093 to clean up an overlap of incorrect property descriptions on the Deed of Record.  Tony explained a proposed subdivision, Fiddler’s Green, was submitted by Fruit Heights City to the Davis County Recorder’s Office for recording.  Upon review an error with the legal description of Davis Park Golf Course was accentuated.  Upon reviewing the finding with the Recorder’s Office and the Attorney’s Office the recommended action was to correct the erroneous descriptions by issuing a Quit Claim Deed for the subdivision and to create a correct boundary of Davis Park Golf Course by the Surveyor’s Office.  No monies are exchanged. 

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Training reimbursement agreement #2015-336 Jeremiah Drumm
	
Bryan Bush, Davis County Personnel Director, presented the following:


Training reimbursement agreement #2015-336 with Jeremiah Drumm.  He explained this type of agreement is with those in the Sheriff’s Office who pursue training Davis County pays for; i.e. POST training. They are then obligated to work for the County for a specified time (4160 hours following POST graduation).  If they do not stay employed with Davis County for that period of time, they agree to reimburse the county for the cost of training and compensation of benefits they received during the period of their training.  Period of contract is for 4150 hours worked after POST graduation.  Possible reimbursable amount is $10,381.85.


Bryan also explained these agreements may be presented as consent items in the future.  It has been determined that the Commission should sign them as we are contracting with the employee.  Commissioner Millburn said this is what transpires when you have a new set of eyes.  


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.   

	Agreement #2015-337 Dental Select of ASO to be self insured
	
Agreement #2015-337 with Dental Select for Administrative Services Only (ASO).  Bryan explained large entities, such as Davis County, who employ 1000 bodies and have 700 or more insured employees who receive medical and dental benefits, it is often in the interest of the employer, to provide self-funded insurance as opposed to fully insured insurance, medical and otherwise.  Having recognized Davis County is a large entity, Brian proposed Davis County moves from being a fully insured dental benefit to a self-funded benefit.  There is a negligible risk, especially for dental services.  There are caps to what the counties exposure of risk is.  There will be a significant saving.  The county will contract with Dental Select to continue to provide dental services and process claim on our behalf and provide monthly accountability for claims being expensed and allow us then to pay.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2015.  Payable contract amount is $72,000.00 prefund ($5.50 per employee per month [pepm] ).  He indicated this amount was modest in relation to the insurance gains they were receiving over the years as a result of Davis County being fully insured.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.  

	Business associate agreement #2015-338
Dental Select
	
Business associate agreement #2015-338 with Dental Select. This allows Dental Select to have access to protected information in order to process the claims on behalf of Davis County.  Period of contract is from July 1, 2015 and is open ended.  No monies are involved with this agreement.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Amendment #2005-336G Educators Mutual Health Care Plans
	
Lewis Garrett Davis County Health Director, presented the following:

Amendment #2005-336G with Educators Mutual Health Care Plans to update reimbursement amounts in which the rates have been renegotiated.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 until updated.  Receivable contract amount is as billed.


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Agreement #2015-339 BYU internship
	
Agreement #2015-339 with Brigham Young University to provide an internship for Environmental Health Science students.  Lewis explained this is beneficial for both the student and the Health Department.  Period of contract is from date of signage until terminated.  No monies are exchanged.

 
Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Agreement #2015-340 Legacy Health Care in-home services
	
Agreement #2015-340 with Legacy Health Care to provide direct purchase of needed in-home services to clients of Davis County.  Period of contract is July 1, 2015 through June 30, 2017.  Payable amount is as billed per services rendered.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Board of Health appointment and 2 reappointments
	
At the recommendation of the Board of Health Nominating Committee, it is requested to appoint 
Mr. Brian Cook to fill the vacancy left by Don Wood to the Davis County Board of Health.  Mr. Cook previously served on the Board and comes highly qualified.  It is also requested is to reappoint Mr. Scott Zigich (current chair) and Dr. Colleen Taylor (dentist).  It is a three year term from July 1, 2015 through 
June 30, 2018.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve the appointment and reappointments.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	Agreement #2015-341 Journal Technologies software license and support
	
Mike Kendall, Davis County Civil Attorney presented the following:

Agreement #2015-341 with Journal Technologies, Inc. for software license and support.  It is an efficient court system software program which allows for electronic filings and database retention of civil and criminal cases. Law enforcement associated with the cases can access the system for discovery.    Payable amount is $89,000.00 for the first year.  There is an initial cost of implementation of the license and unlimited training until county representatives are comfortable with the software, which is a $39,000.00 one-time cost.  The license fee is dependent on the number of licenses issued to utilize the software for county representatives.  Initial contract period is 2015 through 2020.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

Commissioner Millburn indicated he did verify with Mark Langston, Davis County Information Systems Director, that he was aware of the request and gave his okay. 

	Agreement #2015-342 Journal Technologies professional services & support
	
Agreement #2015-342 with Journal Technologies, Inc. for professional services to implement and support the software.  It is the administrative element of the software program.  Initial period of contract is 2015 through 2020.  No monies are exchanged for this agreement.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	Summary list #2015-343 internet connection users
	
Commissioner Millburn presented summary list #2015-343 of internet connection users for access to the Davis County Recorder’s Office information on Redi Webb:



Balling Engineering



MacDonald & Miller Mineral Legal

FHA Condo Consulting



Mel Rosema

Laurie Goodrich



Roberts, Waldo Law Corp.

Law Office of David W. Steffensen


Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The document is on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor.

	
	
Commissioner Petroff made a motion to convene as the Board of Equalization.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	Property Tax Register approved
	
Diane Law presented the Property Tax Register which reflected 66 value corrections by the Assessor’s Office, 5 veteran abatements, 8 small balances which were identified when reviewing a report in preparation for the 2016 tax sale, and 3 multiple year corrections.

Commissioner Petroff made a motion to approve.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	
	
Commissioner Petroff made a motion to reconvene Commission Meeting.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	Personnel Register approved
	
Personnel Register as prepared by the Davis County Personnel Office was approved with a motion by Commissioner Petroff.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.

	Check registers approved
	
Check registers as prepared by the Davis County Clerk/Auditor’s Office was approved with a motion by Commissioner Petroff.  Commissioner Millburn seconded the motion.  All voted aye.  The documents are on file in the office of the Davis County Clerk/Auditor. 

	Commissioner comments
	Commissioner comments:

Commissioner Petroff apologized in advance for having to leave at 11:35 am for a previously scheduled appointment.


Commissioner Millburn will wait until Commissioner Smith returns to discuss the FEMA emergency training they attended last week, which is why the Commission Meeting had been canceled.

	Public comments
	Public comments:


Kelsey White, Research Analyst with the Utah Tax Payers Association (UTPA):


Her comments were in regard to the earlier discussion of transportation funding and the local option sale tax increase.  She indicated the UTPA, during the 2015 Legislative Session, was supportive of a net increase in the transportation fund.  They recognize the need for transportation funding.  They are opposed to the local option sales tax for a variety of reasons.  Their opposition is in terms of tax policy.  They think it is poor policy to hide taxes for specific projects through a general tax.  General sales taxes should be used for general government.  For transportation funding specifically, they think it ought to be funded through a user fee model.  On principal they are opposed to the tax increase.  They also feel tax payers in Utah have borne enough this year.  She related the following facts:  1) the Legislature passed a $75 million state-wide tax increase; 2) city and school districts that will be considering property tax increases this August; 3) the Legislature already pass a five-cent per gallon fuel tax increase.  Cities and towns will already be receiving $2 million in increased B&C Funds from that gas tax increase.  Also with the five-cent increase, it is tied to an index that allows for growth and inflation.  Cities in the county will have an increased source of local funding thanks to HB 362 even without the sales tax increase.  This would increase the tax burden on Davis County taxpayers by over $10.3 million annually.  It is a lot of money.  Davis County currently has the fourth highest combined sales and use tax rate in Utah.  UTPA is concerned about increasing sales taxes and the impact that can have on retailer or market distortions within the state if different localities have different sales taxes.  They are in full support of maintaining roads and keeping transportation infrastructure well maintained.  A large portion of this money, 40% to UTA, and 40% to cities for roads and trails, of which they are unopposed, but when talking about needs versus wants, a large amount of this tax increase would not necessarily be going towards the most dire transportation needs.  UTPA asks to carefully consider not placing this item on the ballot.  Voters can decide.  Ultimately, UTPA is concerned it is a municipal election year and voter turnout could be low.  

	
	
Delane England, 436 Lindors Drive, North Salt Lake:

She expressed her frustration having to wait until the end of the meeting to make comment.  She asked, “Are you doing your due diligence on how our money is being spent now?” She made the following comments:  It is easy to go to the taxpayer and say we need more money, we have these expenses, we have these needs.  That is real.  The question is, Are we going to where every single dime that we are already spending? Are we making sure that it is the proper role of government and is there any waste?  We all have budgets.  Some of us have tight budgets, some of us don’t.  I have a tight budget.  They have to review and ask what can we live without, what can we do without, where is there potential waste?  We all know there is waste in government.  It is just natural.  It is hard to do due diligence. It takes time. But it is a responsibility.  So she is asking to look in every single place to find any waste.  Whose money will be used to educate the public on how we need this tax increase?  Whose money is used when going to the public for the election?  I would like to have that matched so that any money spent of the taxpayers in favor of it would also be matched to give the other side and the draw-back of it.  When was the last time there was a tax reduction?  When I hear that 40% of the tax will go to the UTA that alarms and concerns me greatly.  They have demonstrated, without question they are not proper stewards of taxpayer’s funds.  There is an excruciatingly high amount of waste and abuse happening in the UTA.  Taxpayers have already been hit with the five-cent tax increase on their gas.  When does that get reduced or go away.  Gas tax causes everything they buy to be more expensive.  It causes inflation.  It cuts in to the budget of every single family.  In speaking of the “Declaration of Independence,” which was eloquently stated already today, it continues to read, “That whenever any form of government becomes destructive to these ends, it is the duty of the people to alter or to abolish it.  All experience has shown that mankind is more disposed to suffer, while evils are sufferable, than to right themselves by abolishing the forms to which they are accustomed.”  We are not prone to rebellion.  We are prone to just suffer and deal with it and take it on and take it on.  But really, our taxes are becoming insufferable.  Working people have to pay these taxes.  They have to work, so it is hard to have working people to be here, having had to take time off work to be at the meeting to speak on behalf of working people who are out working this time of day.  The founding fathers declared war, not just on the king, but they declared war on tyranny.  Liberty is lost, incrementally.  Liberty is lost through incremental taxes.  Thank you.

	
	
Commissioner Petroff excused himself.

	
	
Evelyn Everton, State Director for Americans for Prosperity (AFP):


The previous 2 speakers did a great job matching the points I planned to provide.  To reiterate, on behalf of hard working Davis County families, they are already adjusting their budgets for the two tax increases they had.  Again, when you say it doesn’t seem like a lot of money, you have to juxtapose it against already tax increases that are happening and add on to that.  Sales tax increases are a tax on everything that a Utah family needs and everything they need to buy.  Even though it may not seem like a lot it can mean a lot to a family that is living from paycheck to paycheck, just to remind you of that and of who you represent.  I understand that the cities say they need this money.  They would ask that they reprioritize their budgets.  Just like Utah families are going to have to do to match these tax increases.  AFT would ask that they do more with less and look at ways they can actually cut their spending so that Utah families won’t have to bear the burden of that.  Thank you.

	
	
Mayor Hiatt, Kaysville City:

The Utah League of Cities and Towns took a survey of last years’ transportation shortfall for cities.  This does not reflect public transportation, just transportation shortfalls for cities and for Davis County.  That number last year, basically the number they received from B&C Road Funds and what was actually spent, that shortfall was $16.6 million.  The new gas tax revenue, which was spoken of, would be $1.8 million realized.  They still will have a pretty significant shortfall from what is needed.  I, whole heartedly, support the comments that were just shared by the previous three speakers.  I recognize that every family, his own included, is impacted by any consideration of an increase.  What they are asking for is not for you to implement an increase, but allow that discussion to move forward.  He appreciates an opportunity to cast his vote on what he thinks is best for his family, his community, and for the transportation needs of his community.  Thank you.

	
	
Gary Uresk, City Administrator for Woods Cross City, 422 South Joshua Drive, Kaysville:

I am the guy in the city that gets complaints from residents concerning the roads.  I met with senior citizens the other day in their meeting.  They asked about the pot holes and how was I going to fix them.  Again, I hear comments about prioritizing, which I agree with, but there are people out there that are asking for these services.  I think that it is fair to put this issue on the ballot and let the people decide if they want their pot holes fixed, then let them vote for it.  If they don’t, if there are other things they prioritize, then they can vote against it.  It is the American way to do it.  I appreciate the Legislature giving us the opportunity to have this discussion.  A comment on the user fees, knowing the Taxpayers Association feels very strongly that it should be a user fee, I think a hundred years from now, when people look back on this period of time, we are in a transition period.  That is from an oil based economy to an economy that is based on other energy sources.  What it has created is an issue, where the cars out on the road are not uniform.  There are electric cars, hybrid cars, and when you say we want a user fee where are those people paying.  A broad based tax system, where we do have user fees and also part of sales tax toward this is a fair approach during this transitional period.  Policy makers need to address this issue and put in to place a different way of funding transportation, but that is going to take years.  I do not feel it is inappropriate to move some of it over to a sales tax to broaden the base and make it more fair.  Thank you.

	
	
Commissioner Millburn appreciated everyone’s attendance here today.  This has been a long meeting and takes time out of schedules.  It is what makes this country great, the opportunity to be involved and to engage in a discussion and dialog on a variety of issues.  For those that were able to attend the full meeting today, you got a sense of the breadth of types of things the county is involved in.  There is a lot going on.  Secondly, speaking on behalf of all three Commissioners, we take these things very seriously.  We will take time to reflect upon the comments and presentations that have been made.  We don’t take lightly the role and responsibility that is placed upon our shoulders.  We will be doing our due diligence and moving forward from there.  I apologize if I came across somewhat flippant on the amount.  I was trying to give a perspective of what the quarter of one-percent would equate to.  Sometimes percentage numbers are given but it is not known exactly what it equates to in a dollars perspective.  I was not trying to be flippant in regards to those amounts.  Whether big or small, have an impact on our lives.  Regardless if you are mayor or city council member, commissioner, or any other elected position, we are also citizens and bear those same burdens or challenges the regular citizenry does.  

Commissioner Millburn wished everyone a safe and enjoyable 4th of July.

	
	
Meeting adjourned.

	
	_____________________________________                      _______________________________________

                         Clerk/Auditor                                                                               Chair


